YORK UNIVERSITY
FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES
Council Meeting

Minutes
Thursday, December 7, 2023
3:00 p.m.

Present:  P. Angermeyer, J. Baarbé, M. Brubaker, D. Cabianca, R. Coombe, N. Coulter, S. Coysh, A. Di Bartolomeo, R. Freckleton, L. Gilbert, M. Gordon, J. Gray-McInnis, L. Grier, R. Hili, P. Ingram, J. Kowlessar, R. Kruger, N. Lagerlöf, J. Lam, A. MacLachlan (Dean), A. MacLennan, H. MacRae, N. Madras, B. Meisner, W. Moir, S. Moradian, A. Muzzin, M. Nasar, A. O’Connell, J. Ofwono, K. Ogata, T. Ojo, J.-P. Paluzzi, L. Philipps, P. Piluris, M. Porporato, M. Reisenleitner (Chair), M.M. Schiff (Recording Secretary), L. Seiler, I. Sharma, C. van Daalen-Smith, S. Van Viegen, W. Wicken, M. Zryd

Guests:  A. Crosby, A. Daftary, T. Bhoola, R. de Costa, C. Douris, S. French, K. Gowrishanger, J. Hyndman, K. McIntyre, R. Murambadoro, J. Steeves, R. Tsushima, S. Wizenberg, A. Zayed

Regrets:  N. Agrawal, A. Mawani, O. Olawoye

This meeting was held remotely via Zoom during the COVID-19 pandemic.
1. Welcome and Chair’s Remarks
Chair Markus Reisenleitner welcomed members of Faculty Council to the meeting.

He read the York University land acknowledgement:

“York University recognizes that many Indigenous Nations have longstanding relationships with the territories upon which York University campuses are located that precede the establishment of York University.  York University acknowledges its presence on the traditional territory of many Indigenous Nations.  The area known as Tkaronto has been care taken by the Anishinabek Nation, the Haudenosaunee Confederacy, and the Huron-Wendat.  It is now home to many First Nation, Inuit, and Métis communities.  We acknowledge the current treaty holders, the Mississaugas of the Credit First Nation.  This territory is subject of the Dish with One Spoon Wampum Belt Covenant, an agreement to peaceably share and care for the Great Lakes region.”

The Chair asked all members of Council to acknowledge the land where they are located, noting the poignancy of today’s land acknowledgement reading for a shared land.

Chair Reisenleitner confirmed for the Council record the Graduate Students’ Association’s election of new Senators Andrew McFall and Ryan Whiston, who join Graduate Students’ Association President Alireza Gorgani Dorcheh on Senate.

2. Postdoctoral Supervisor of the Year Award (URL)

Presentation

Alison Crosby, School of Gender, Sexuality and Women's Studies
Amro Zayed, Department of Biology

Chair Markus Reisenleitner indicated that “The beginning of today’s meeting will be a celebratory occasion as we announce the winners of the Postdoctoral Supervisor of the Year Award.  He welcomed Lisa Philipps, Provost & Vice-President Academic.

Provost and Vice-President Academic Lisa Philipps thanked councillors and guests, “for joining us for an awards celebration where we recognize outstanding individuals who have displayed remarkable support for postdoctoral researchers at the University. 

“The Postdoctoral Supervisor of the Year award is given out annually by the Faculty of Graduate Studies to a Postdoctoral Supervisor who has demonstrated exemplary support for postdoctoral scholars at York University, while exceeding their general supervisory expectations.

“However, the nominations this year were so exceptional that we have selected two winners.

“I’m happy to announce that the 2023 recipients of the Postdoctoral Supervisor of the Year award are Professors Alison Crosby from the School of Gender, Sexuality and Women's Studies, and Amro Zayed from the Department of Biology.

“It’s great to see you both in attendance today and I would like to take this opportunity to personally recognize you for the exceptional support you have given to the postdocs on your research team. 

“This is the kind of work that places York in the Top 40 globally in the Times Higher Education Impact Rankings, through our work as a progressive research-intensive institution.  Thank you for your hard work and dedication – I will now pass things over to Alice MacLachlan our Vice-Provost & Dean, Graduate Studies, who will share more about the recipients’ accomplishments. 

“Thank you, and congratulations again, Alison and Amro.”

Dean Alice MacLachlan addressed Council:  “Thank you for joining us today in this special celebration acknowledging the award recipients for 2023.  I want to take the opportunity on behalf of the Faculty of Graduate Studies to acknowledge all of the exceptional contributions which postdoctoral scholars and their supervisors bring to this university and its research culture. Research excellence is central to the University as an institution.  What we discover and create and teach and disseminate shapes our identity as a scholarly community, but it also provides an environment of inspiration.  Postdocs are central to that, whether from the vantage as a supervisor, colleague, or student.   

“Postdoctoral scholars are at an exciting early juncture in their careers.  The original research produced during the doctoral degree is the product of a program of learning and training over many years with a community of peers and committee members. What these doctors are designing are their intellectual futures, new pursuits, often emerging out of that foundational dissertation research, now ready to be taken in new and original directions.  Crucial to the design of the future is the ability to connect with an eminent colleague whose knowledge, whose research program, whose lab, and team of students, would be a benefit to one’s own ability to realise new ideas.  

“Undoubtedly, supervisors gain new ideas and energy by what the postdoctoral scholar brings to their labs, but the core of the supervisory relation is a desire to help a person, to nurture promise and realise that person’s potential.  Postdoctoral supervisors spend a lot of time setting up the conditions to enable new scholars.  They give:  their time, their attentive focus, their assessment, and supportive critique.  We are all so very lucky that they do.

“So, now let me announce officially the recipients of the 2023 Postdoctoral Supervisor of the Year award.  Congratulations go to Dr. Alison Crosby, Professor in the School of Gender, Sexuality and Women’s Studies in the Faculty of Liberal Arts & Professional Studies, and Dr. Amro Zayed, Professor in the Department of Biology in the Faculty of Science.”


Professor Alison Crosby
“Dr. Crosby’s research and publications use an anti-racist, anti-colonial and transnational feminist lens and participatory methodologies to support protagonists’ multifaceted struggles to redress and memorialize harm in the aftermath of political violence, with a particular focus on Guatemala where she has worked for over 30 years. 

“Guided by principles of communitarianism, humility, mutual respect and hospitality, Dr. Crosby goes above and beyond her expected role as a supervisor. ‘She remains a key player in my life and role model, who taught me fundamental lessons on collegiality, humanness and effective mentorship,’ noted Dr. Ruth Murambadoro in her letter of nomination. ‘I value the contributions that Prof Crosby has made in my research, scholarly and personal development over the time we have worked together.’ Through her nomination, Dr. Murambadoro echoes how Professor Crosby expanded her research profile and scholarly network, helped secure research funding, provided knowledge dissemination opportunities, and aided in navigating the academic job market.”

Professor Amro Zayed
“Dr. Amro Zayed’s research centres around ecology and evolutionary biology with sub-disciplines in population genetics, genomics, and behavioural genetics. Dr. Zayed’s lab, which focuses on the evolution of social behavior in insects, provides ample opportunities to conduct high-quality research as well as network with academics and industry partners worldwide. The collective achievements of postdocs in his group are commendable, with a total of 28 peer-reviewed publications and 71 conference presentations. 

“Through this dedicated work, Professor Zayed equips postdoctoral fellows with the skills necessary to successfully navigate the increasingly competitive job market. Within their letter of nomination, Dr. Sydney Wizenberg and Dr. Sarah French, note ‘his approach to leadership has inspired us to seek creative solutions in research and to collaborate with diverse groups of stakeholders. To this end, he exemplifies all the characteristics one would expect of an intellectual leader and role model. He provides a unilateral environment of support to his research group. He is personally invested in our success and well-being, going above and beyond to help with professional skill development. He is actively involved in our career development, prioritising our long-term success over our short-term role in his group.’ Both Dr. Wizenberg and Dr. French echo gratitude for the crucial role Dr. Zayed has played in shaping young academics to create positive change for the future.

“Dr. Crosby and Dr. Zayed:  your colleagues, this Faculty, and York honour you with this award as Postdoctoral Supervisor of the Year for 2023.

Professor Alison Crosby thanked Dean MacLachlan and Provost and Vice-President Academic Philipps.  “It is my pleasure and privilege and honour to work with postdoctoral fellows.  I learned so much from my nominator, Dr. Ruth Murambadoro.  Dr. Murambadoro centres the voices and the experiences of women in Zimbabwe.  I look forward to collaborating with her for many years to come.  Thank you so much for this award.”

Professor Amro Zayed thanked his nominators, Drs. Sarah French and Sydney Wizenberg, noting how he now “appreciated the joy of having postdocs.  It is thrilling,” he stated, “to see these amazing bright postdoctoral fellows.  Thank you so much for enriching my life and my career.”

Dean MacLachlan thanked Dr. Crosby and Dr. Zayed “for making York University better.”

Provost and Vice-President Academic Philipps stated that she was happy to be present for this important moment.


3. Minutes (Previous Meeting, November 2, 2023) (.docx)
The minutes of the previous meeting were approved.
Chair Markus Reisenleitner reminded councillors that only voting members should participate in meeting polls, and that some councillors’ voting status had changed in light of the restructuring of Council.  See the current Structure, Rules and Procedures of Council.
4. Business Arising from the Minutes

There was no business arising from the minutes.
5. Dean’s Remarks
Dean Alice MacLachlan stated that she hoped the semester was wrapping up well for all, and that she looked forward to 2024.
Dean MacLachlan noted that the next Scholarly Skills Workshop would take place December 14:  “Learning to Love the Conference Spotlight.”
Plans continue to celebrate the Faculty’ 60th anniversary.
6. Graduate Supervisory Support Hub
For discussion
Associate Dean Academic Cheryl van Daalen-Smith, and
Guest:  Tracy Bhoola, Program Manager, Graduate Supervisory Support Hub
Associate Dean Academic Cheryl van Daalen-Smith introduced this discussion item to Council, joined by Program Manager Tracy Bhoola and Associate Director, Graduate Academic Affairs, Wes Moir.  This initiative recognizes the central importance of supervisors and supervisory committees in graduate student success and retention.  “Struck with a central task of inspiring, mining and refining graduate student scholarship, the requisite pedagogies can enable student success while enabling a reciprocity of benefit for the supervisor and the student.”  An Academic Innovation Fund (AIF) grant will fund this endeavour.  Associate Dean Academic van Daalen-Smith reported that the hub will draw on supervision principles from OCGS, mutually enriching values, and collaborative knowledge.  Associate Director, Graduate Academic Affairs, Wes Moir reported on the new supervisory support hub’s pan-University priorities:  advancing student success strategies within the curriculum; advancing internationalization; and advancing York University's commitment to equity, diversity, and inclusion, with the latter priority guided by the University’s 2023-2027 Equity, Diversity and Inclusion Strategy.  With the goal of supporting graduate supervision, the following ‘sub-goals’ were reported:  dedicated supports for supervisors; requisite skills for graduate students; and supervisory relationship support.  Associate Dean Academic Cheryl van Daalen-Smith explained an upstream, midstream and downstream concept.  For example, in the upstream there is “Preventative capacity-building for students to learn how to be supervised and for supervisors to know what they do and why they do it, grounded in helpful practices.”  Further consultation will examine parameters for the proposed supervisory support hub, how it will look and what it will do, and what supports will be offered.  The proponents presented preliminary ways to consult and grow.  They asked Council:  “What would you want the graduate supervisory support hub to provide in terms of graduate supervision supports that you feel would be useful to you/your colleagues/graduate students?” and “What helpful practices have you observed or experienced in your program that the graduate supervisory support hub can amplify and support?”
Councillors lauded the new hub, and recommended attention to Master’s vs. Doctoral supervisions.  Councillor Reiss Kruger stated that “Best practices are important, but the guideposts need to be flexible enough not to pigeon-hole faculty who are specifically chosen as supervisors because they supervise in a particular manner.”  Mr. Kruger added that recognition for additional supervisory responsibilities or skills such as overseeing reading groups or labs could be added for supervisors.
Councillor and Co-Director, Graduate Program in Electrical Engineering & Computer Science, Marcus Brubaker added that it would be beneficial to include best practices for Graduate Program Directors for “facilitating/supporting/managing supervisory relationships.”
Chair Markus Reisenleitner and others thanked the presenters for their report about this encouraging project.  He recommended consultation about processes that transpire prior to supervision such as finding a supervisor and committee.  Graduate Program Director, Political Science, Heather MacRae, concurred, adding a reminder about the program director’s role.  Councillor Anne O’Connell added that it would also be helpful to include an exploration of how to approach faculty members about committee participation.
Program Manager Tracy Bhoola stated that the hub proponents were grateful for Council’s guidance.  A brief survey will follow in the new year.

7. Joint APPRC-ASCP Task Force on the Future of Pedagogy Consultation
For discussion
Task Force’s preliminary recommendations
Guests:  Anita Lam, Co-Chair, Task Force on the Future of Pedagogy; Karthiga Gowrishanger, Program Director, Teaching & Learning Strategic Initiatives, Office of the Vice-Provost Teaching & Learning
Professor Anita Lam updated Council about the Joint Academic Planning, Policy and Research Committee, and Academic Standards, Curriculum and Pedagogy Committee’s Task Force on the Future of Pedagogy.  She shared preliminary recommendations from the Joint Committee and noted that the recommendations will be more interesting in light of the new supervisory hub discussion that preceded this item.  She also noted that the Task Force had focussed on undergraduate students so insights from this graduate Council would be helpful.
Professor Lam shared the mandate of the Committee, starting with a re-examination of the University Academic Plan Priority on twenty-first century learning “broadly, and to consider in particular”:  incorporating sustainability goals; advancing decolonization, equity, diversity and inclusion; looking at the role of in-person learning; growing experiential opportunities, including work-integrated learning; supporting “the growth of high-quality technology enhanced learning for flexibility for students,” protecting instructors; and “preserving academic integrity in an era of technological disruption and the implications for assessment of learning.”  The Task Force will develop the related pan-University discussion and “recommend actions the University should prioritize to scale up pedagogical adaptations that enhance the quality of learning experiences for York’s diverse students as technology becomes ubiquitous in higher education.”  Professor Lam presented data on the changing nature of student expectations including changes influenced by the pandemic.  The Task Force has five working groups, which she delineated.  While preliminary results have been circulated, the working groups will offer further elaborations in a final report.  The Task Force’s Working Groups have taken best practices and sector-wide trends and attempted to contextualize them for the York experience.  Professor Lam spoke in more detail about the Task Force’s preliminary recommendations.  For example, students have appreciated the availability of asynchronous online recordings of course materials.
Finally, Professor Lam presented three discussion points:
• “Do the five preliminary recommendations set the desired path forward to support the UAP priority to diversify whom, what, and how we teach for 21st Century Learning? 
• “Do the Working Groups' recommendations capture the actions needed for successful pedagogical adaptations that enhance the quality of learning experiences for York's diverse students in the context of ubiquitous technology? 
• “In the world of finite resources, what actions should be prioritized for support and implementation?”
Chair Markus Reisenleitner asked Council how the discussion could apply to graduate students.  Councillor and Director of the Graduate Program in Cinema & Media Studies Mike Zryd noted that graduate cohorts benefit from in-person learning, which enhances research skills.  Graduate learning has different parameters for in-person vs. online instruction compared to undergraduate learning.  Chair Reisenleitner spoke about blended learning.  Professor Lam referenced a revised version of the York Experiential Learning Hub which will provide infrastructure, engagement, training, and courses.  Strategic and practical coordination is being sought.
Professor Lam shared a mach form link for further feedback on the Task Force's recommendations:  https://univsec.apps01.yorku.ca/forms/view.php?id=47111
Chair Markus Reisenleitner thanked the guests for this discussion.
8. Changes to Faculty Regulations
Approved by Academic Planning & Policy Committee on November 8, 2023
For approval
Updates to Regulations – Academic Honesty (.docx)
Chair Markus Reisenleitner, also Chair of Council’s Academic Planning & Policy Committee, remarked that these changes are an update in the presentation of regulations and are not substantial changes.  Associate Director, Graduate Academic Affairs, Wes Moir, concurred noting that the changes are of a housekeeping nature, and provide clarity.  Mr. Moir further explained how the changes will better accommodate users of the Faculty website.
The rationale for the changes provides that “All content under the ‘How to Avoid Academic Dishonesty’ and ‘Whom to Talk to About Options and Support’ sections will be moved to a new section on the FGS website outlining academic honesty resources… Additionally, the overview on the process when a suspected breach occurs has been condensed to eliminate duplication found in the Faculty of Graduate Studies’ Academic Honesty Procedural Guidelines.”

It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED, unanimously,

“that the changes to Faculty regulations involving academic honesty be APPROVED.”

Updates to Regulations - Graduate Supervision, and Updates to the Policy on Appointments to the Faculty of Graduate Studies (.docx)
Chair Markus Reisenleitner noted that these changes were the result of long and careful consultations, including a full discussion at the previous meeting of Faculty Council.  Associate Director, Graduate Academic Affairs, Wes Moir, acknowledged the contributions of former Associate Dean Students Aryn Martin who would be pleased with the approval of this update.
It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED,

“that the changes to Faculty regulations involving graduate supervision including conflict resolution, and the changes to the Policy on Appointments to the Faculty of Graduate Studies, be APPROVED.”

9. Changes to criteria and Procedures for Appointment and Reappointment 
Approved by Academic Planning & Policy Committee on November 8, 2023
For approval
Graduate Program in Global Health (.docx)
Guest:  Director Amrita Daftary
Amrita Daftary, Director of the new Graduate Program in Global Health, introduced this item for Council.  She thanked the Academic Planning & Policy Committee for its considerations.  The criteria include reference to the quality of refereed publications and overall represent a comprehensive set of parameters to support the academic activities of the graduate program.
It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED, unanimously,

“that the new criteria and procedures for appointment and reappointment proposed by the Graduate Program in Global Health (Faculty of Graduate Studies) be APPROVED.”



10. Update to Thesis and Dissertation Prize Guidelines 
Approved by Awards Committee October 6, 2023; and by Academic Planning & Policy Committee on November 8, 2023
"The submission must include:
3. a statement from the Chair of the committee, supported by the examining committee, detailing those elements of the thesis or dissertation which make it exceptional [the following text is to be added] within the context of programmatic and/or disciplinary trends..."
Full text: https://www.yorku.ca/gradstudies/students/current-students/thesis-and-dissertation/thesis-and-dissertation-prizes/ (URL)
It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED,
“that the proposed change to Thesis and Dissertation Prize Guidelines be APPROVED.”
It was noted by councillors that given the timing of this approval that these changes would not be applied to this year’s adjudication of the prizes.
11. Reports from Faculty of Graduate Studies' Representatives to Senate Committees
Cheryl van Daalen-Smith, Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee
Saskia Van Viegen, Senate Academic Policy, Planning and Research Committee
Melanie Cao, Senate Executive Committee's Subcommittee on Honorary Degrees & Ceremonials
Associate Dean Academic Cheryl van Daalen-Smith reported that Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee is expanding consultations about potential new student identification cards.  The Senate committee considered Notices of Intention involving co-operative education options.  Reviews related to academic policies continue.   The Committee is looking at make-up examinations and tests, as well as curricular pass/fail options.  As well, the Committee is considering recommendations arising from the Task Force on the Future of Pedagogy.

Saskia Van Viegen, Senate Academic Policy, Planning and Research Committee
Professor Saskia Van Viegen reported that the Senate Academic Policy, Planning and Research Committee has considered matters related to Glendon College; enrolment reports; and the faculty member complement.  A subcommittee on Organized Research Units has reported to the full Committee and will continue to review Senate policy on ORUs.  Professor Van Viegen noted that graduate student Paul Lynch has joined the Senate committee.
Melanie Cao, Senate Executive Committee's Subcommittee on Honorary Degrees & Ceremonials
Professor Cao was unable to attend the meeting.
12. Senate Synopses
For information
Summaries of Senate meetings of October 26, and November 23, 2023 (pdf/URL)
The Senate synopses were received for information.  Chair Markus Reisenleitner noted that the link for the former meeting synopsis had been corrected.
13. 	Other Business
Councillor Reiss Kruger spoke about possible actions by York administration against students and faculty members for their activist or political positions.  He asked how the Faculty might support graduate students.
Chair Markus Reisenleitner explained how a motion might be brought to Council if considered by Academic Planning & Policy Committee and approved by the Chair to be presented to Council.  He referenced Senate rules on hortative motions which express opinions but not policy.  If considered to be in order such a motion could be presented to Council.
Dean Alice MacLachlan reminded councillors that employment issues are not within her purview nor Council’s.  Chair Reisenleitner invited any councillor to contact him for more information about the process and putting such a motion forward.
Chair Markus Reisenleitner thanked councillors for their engagement in the meeting, stressing the important work of this body of collegial government.  He wished everyone a happy and restful holiday.
14. 	Adjournment
The meeting adjourned at 4:56 p.m.
